Agenda Item 3

JOINT SCRUTINY PANEL FOR PENNINE CARE (MENTAL HEALTH) TRUST

MINUTES OF MEETING Thursday, 12th July 2018

PRESENT: Councillors Dale, S. Smith (Rochdale Borough Council), Gordon (Stockport MBC), Heffernan, McLaren, Taylor (substituting for Councillor Toor) (Oldham MBC) and Walker (Bury MBC)

OFFICERS: P. Thompson (Governance and Committee Services – Rochdale Borough Council)

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: M. Roe (Deputy Chief Executive - Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust), C. Parker (Executive Director – Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust), D. Wallace (Communications Consultant – Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust) and A. Custis (Communications Officer – Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust).

APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR - 2018/19

1 The Committee considered appointing its Chair and Vice Chair for 2018/19.

Resolved:

- Councillor Colin McLaren (Oldham MBC) be appointed Chair of the Joint Scrutiny Committee for Pennine Care Mental Health) Trust, for the 2018/19 Municipal year.
- 2. Councillor Roy Walker (Bury MBC) be appointed Vice-Chair of the Joint Scrutiny Committee for Pennine Care Mental Health) Trust, for the 2018/19 Municipal year.

Councillor McLaren in the Chair.

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Booth (Stockport MBC), Councillor Howard (Rochdale BC), Councillor Peet (Tameside MBC), Councillor Toor (Oldham MBC) and Councillor Wright (Stockport MBC).

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

3 There were no declarations of interest.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS

4 There were no members of the public in attendance.

MINUTES

5 The Committee considered the minutes of the last meeting held 30th November 2017.

Resolved:

That the minutes of the meeting of the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee for Pennine care NHS Foundation Trust, held 30th November 2017, be approved as a correct record.

CQC ACTION PLAN - PROGRESS UPDATE

- The Chair welcomed representatives of Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust: Martin Roe (Executive Director of Finance and Deputy Chief Executive), Clare Parker (Executive Director of Nursing, Health Professionals and Quality Governance) and David Wallace (Communications Consultant Mixed sex accommodation Programme) who addressed the meeting regarding:
 - a. Quality Strategy and Improvements
 - b. Mixed sex accommodation
 - c. Workforce
 - d. Financial planning

Quality Strategy and Improvements: The Trust received a 'requires improvement' rating from the Care Quality Commission (CQC) arising from their inspection of the Trust in June 2017. Subsequent to this a comprehensive improvement/action plan had been put into place. Of the actions for improvement, detailed in the CQC's report on the RAG (red, amber, green) rating scheme 83% were completed and therefore rated green, 11% were rated amber and on course for completion and 6% were red and still required work to address outstanding issues.

The CQC would, at some stage within the next six months, be undertaking a follow-up inspection to assess the improvement that the Trust had put into place. The Organisation was therefore preparing for this inspection and had been invited onto the NHS's Getting to Good programme to assist with these preparations. Members of the Committee referred to the Care Quality Commission's report and requested more information as to the background to the CQC inspection and more details as to how the issues raised in the report are being and will be, in the future, addressed.

The Trust was preparing a strategy to embed improvements and the process by which this was to be undertaken was that a consultation exercise had been undertaken, the results of which would be reported to the Trust's Quality Committee, for screening, then would be submitted to the Trust's Board, for approval, at is meeting on 25th July 2018.

In terms of <u>mixed sex accommodation</u> on hospital wards the Committee was informed that people living with mental illness can be treated and cared for in hospital when they were too ill to be at home or in residential care. Sometimes patients' medication, treatment and care needs changed, and they needed to be assessed in a hospital. Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust ran this type of hospital ward for patients from a number of areas including Rochdale, Oldham, Stockport, Bury, Tameside and Glossop.

The Trust's services were often accessed in Stockport by patients from Buxton in Derbyshire and Disley in East Cheshire. Glossop and the surrounding areas of Derbyshire also accessed the facilities in Tameside.

Some of the Trust's older hospital wards currently included a mix of patients with both Functional and Organic conditions, and this in itself sometimes caused problems for staff in managing patient behaviour. The mix could also cause some distress to patients that do not have dementia – (functional patients) who may find themselves isolated.

Over recent years, there have been a number of incidents that have seriously compromised the safety of patients and caused major upset for the patients, families, carers and staff.

Due to the current way of working, the potential for more incidents continues to exist.

The Committee was informed that Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust had found it difficult to recruit suitably qualified staff. When staffing shortages arise workers from suitable employment agencies have to be brought in. Due to the nature of a patient's condition, often 1:1 or 2:1 ratio of staff to patient is required. This is resource intensive within an already stretched service.

The Trust is currently in the process of carrying out a wide-ranging engagement, entitled: 'What Matter to You'. This will be conducted over a three stage process from July 2018 until the end of September 2018. An independent feedback report will be prepared and reported upon to a future meeting of this Committee, prior to its submission to the Trust's Board. Based on the findings of this feedback report, and the views of the Committee, a draft report on recommendations will be produced by the Trust for further consideration of the Committee.

Workforce: The Joint Committee was informed that the Trust had developed a 'People and Workforce Strategy' that had been signed-off by the Trust's Board. Various senior positions within the Trust were currently being advertised including the Executive Director of Workforce position. Across the Trust's footprint the number of vacancies had been reduced from 575 (full time equivalent positions) in April 2017 to 419 in April 2018, and a further benefit of this is the reduced expenditure on agency staff. In addition the Trust had introduced a successful 'apprenticeship scheme' which had seen 33 members of staff appointed. An aggressive marketing/advertising campaign was underway to ensure that the Trust's remaining vacancies were recruited to.

<u>Financial planning:</u> The Joint Committee was informed of the Trust's financial position. In 2017/18 the Trust had, for the first time, planned for a deficit — of £6.6 million. The actual outturn for 2017/18 showed an actual deficit of £2.2 million. The original financial plan for 2018/19 planned for a £11.2 million deficit, however after detailed planning and adjustments this had subsequently been reduced to £6.4 million. The Joint Committee was advised

of the announcement in June 2018, from the Government, of additional funding for the NHS in England however the trust was still waiting for details of its final settlement in this regard.

In the longer term the Trust was seeking to develop financial stability by 2021 and further details of this plan would be submitted to future meetings of this Committee.

It was noted that a considerable amount of expenditure would be as a result of the proposals to establish a psychological unit at the Trust's Ashton/Tameside site which was a high priority for the Trust.

Members of the Committee discussed the issues raised above in some detail and sought further clarification on the provision for young people who were presenting with mental health conditions and what levels of care they could expect to receive. Members sought assurances, further to earlier meetings of the Committee that employees of the Pennine Care Trust were appropriately trained to carry out the relevant tasks and in this regard the Trust was asked to present details to a future meeting of the Committee to reinforce this particular point.

In terms of informatics the Joint Committee had been advised that the Trust had an on-going five year project to fully digitise patient records. The Committee was advised that this was both a cost and labour intensive project and some additional funding from the Greater Manchester health and social care fund had been made available for this. It was agreed that a future meeting of the Committee would receive a presentation/report from the Trust's Director of Informatics by way of an update on this matter.

Members of the Joint Committee expressed a wish to have a regular dialogue with the Trust in the hope that their support could lead to improvements becoming embedded in the trust's culture. The Committee, to support this suggested that as well as regular quarterly formal Committee meetings the Members could meet (approximately half way between Committee meetings) informally to discuss issues of concern.

Decision:

It was agreed that the report be noted and that outstanding issues be referred to future meetings of the Committee for further, in-depth, discussion.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

7 Decision:

It was agreed that:

- 1. The next formal meeting of the Joint Scrutiny Panel for Pennine Care (Mental Health) Trust be held on Thursday, 4th October 2018 at Rochdale Town Hall, commencing at 10.00am.
- An informal meeting of the Committee's membership be held with representatives of Pennine Care Foundation Trust's senior management, at the Trust's head office (225 Old Street, Ashton-under-Lyne) on Tuesday, 28th August 2018 commencing at 1.00pm.